

Concerns About Our Public Medical Response to COVID 19



For 2 years now, I have been watching the official representatives of the medical profession publicly responding to the public health crisis posed by coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID 19). A retired primary care physician with experience in teaching, management, and research, I've been surprised and somewhat disturbed by what seemed to me to be obvious missteps, but I have been hesitant to go on the record myself when so many more highly regarded physicians have been involved in recommended policy. However, as the policies endorsed have so far proven to have less than ideal results, I think it worthwhile to make a few observations about issues which seem not to have been given sufficient attention to date, so that perhaps some of these issues will be front and center should we face similar challenges in the future.

I should make it clear that I do not plan to address the actual risk-to-benefit ratio of the various interventions I will be mentioning in passing. Although some of the references will inevitably espouse a variety of alternative interpretations of the scientific data concerning those interventions, I am not here endorsing any of them. I am interested rather in considering the overarching processes, not the quality of the individual measures being employed—as if we were looking back at a pandemic that resolved 10 or 20 years ago and each intervention's quality was already reliably established. Nor do I plan to consider why missteps might have been made, nor to make suggestions concerning how to approach the present pandemic. My goal is to focus on commonsense problems with our global approach, one at a time.

First, when faced with a new pathogen, it seems to be the better part of valor to begin by protecting the population against the worst case scenario: that the disease can be transmitted by droplet or fomite and recommending protective measures accordingly. To suggest that masks were

unnecessary before that had been established seemed to me at the time and seems to me now to have been irresponsible. It is much safer to start with broad protective measures and narrow them once safety is proven than to start with narrow measures and broaden them when that doesn't work.

Second, it is a general primary care principle to use new medications and new technologies (“use it before it stops working or gets withdrawn from the market”) only in a state of emergency and only when well-established medications and technologies are not effective or not available. The speed with which the new mRNA vaccines were developed was indeed impressive, and approving them for emergency use was eminently sensible; but it seems clear as well that a concerted effort to produce 1 or more traditional vaccines should also have been a priority. After 2 years, we still do not have a useful alternative to the Pfizer and Moderna vaccines in the United States. The Johnson and Johnson vaccine was also designed with a new technology (though a less disruptive one), was given as a single injection, was never really rigorously evaluated as a serious alternative, and was unfortunately found to be associated with Guillain-Barré syndrome. So far, there seems to have been little enthusiasm for Novavax at the Food and Drug Administration though the available data seem to suggest robust effectiveness and reasonable safety.

Third, it has been amply demonstrated that drug companies influence the research agenda¹ and that studies funded by drug companies tend to magnify positive outcomes concerning a company's products.^{2,3} Unfortunately nearly all the studies that have established the effectiveness and safety of the 3 vaccines approved in the United States were funded by the companies that profit from their sale.

Fourth, it seems appropriate to evaluate the safety and effectiveness of the mRNA vaccines in large, state-of-the-art trials. However most of the studies done to date seemed designed to prove benefit, minimize risk, and encourage vaccine use, rather than to evaluate effectiveness and safety in an impartial, disinterested manner.⁴⁻⁷ It is disconcerting to find that after 2 years of use we still do not have reliable evidence that the mRNA vaccines have saved a single life (i.e., that one year after vaccination a person vaccinated is more likely to be alive than one not vaccinated).⁸⁻¹⁰ Clearly, the vaccines have prevented disease, hospitalization, and

Funding: None.

Conflicts of Interest: None.

Authorship: The author is solely responsible for the content of this manuscript.

Requests for reprints should be addressed to Alan Cohen, BA, MD, 815 Sand Ave, Eugene, OR, 97401.

E-mail address: cohenaa@alumni.ucdavis.edu

visits to emergency departments, and they are extremely likely to have decreased mortality as well, but, although we have endless studies of the relative value of various tests in diagnosis, we have none that are definitive about mortality.

Finally, science is best served by open communication—the interpretation of studies benefits from a full range of opinion, ideally expressed in journals and committee meetings and not in the media. However in the evaluation of mRNA vaccines and other COVID19 management options, non-“narrative” opinions seem to have been suppressed. Many people, some of whom have developed, supported, promoted, or lobbied for vaccinations all their lives have been hesitant about the COVID mRNA vaccines. Though some of them have been, until recently, respected practitioners, teachers, and researchers and many are fully COVID19 vaccinated themselves, their opinions have often gotten them removed from social media sites, and many of them say that they have had difficulty publishing, have been undermined,¹¹ or been threatened with loss of job or license; some say they were actually fired and that many of their colleagues have shared with them that they felt it risky to express their own opinions.¹²⁻¹⁶ (Ironically, one doctor, Rick Bright,¹⁷ was removed from his position for opposing the use of hydroxychloroquine, and another, Simone Gold,¹⁸ was fired for promoting hydroxychloroquine.) That has led many to form or join organizations^{19,20} through which to make their views known—and these organizations’ views differ. (Just one of them, the Great Barrington Declaration²¹ has been signed by more than 43,000 physicians; no, I’m not one of them.) It seems to me as I review the literature, that such opinions have only just over the past 2 or 3 months begun to appear in scientific journals and the mainstream press.

These missteps I’ve mentioned are, I feel, water under the bridge. The mRNA vaccines may yet justify the encumbrances they have been given; and the medical advice given may prove to have been appropriate and may bring this pandemic under control. Nonetheless the failure to adhere to what seem to be routine principles of sound scientific inquiry and intervention have, I believe, harmed the reputation of organized medicine and public health and diminished the likelihood that the pandemic would come under control. It seems to me that we have, as a profession, taken unnecessary risks. And I am making a plea that in future we adhere to the principles that have created the medical knowledge that has been such a resounding success, doubling life expectancy and bringing disease after disease under increasing control.

Alan Cohen, BA, MD
Retired Primary Care Physician,
Eugene, Ore

References

1. Fabbri A, Lai A, Grundy Q, Bero LA. The influence of industry sponsorship on the research agenda: a scoping review. *AJPH* 2018;108:e9–e16.
2. Lexchin J. Those who have the gold make the evidence: how the pharmaceutical industry biases the outcomes of clinical trials of medications. *Sci Eng Ethics*. 2012;18:247–61.
3. Bourgeois FT, Murthy S, Mandl KD. Outcome reporting among drug trials registered in ClinicalTrials.gov. *Ann Intern Med* 2010;153:158–66.
4. Ortiz JR, Neuzil KM. The value of vaccine programme impact monitoring during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet* 2022;399:119–20.
5. Mandevilli A. Immunity to the coronavirus may persist for years, scientists find. *New York Times*. Available at: <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/26/health/coronavirus-immunity-vaccines.html>. Accessed January 11, 2022.
6. Barrett CE, Koyama AK, Alvarez P, et al. Risk for newly diagnosed diabetes >30 days after SARS-CoV-2 infection among person ages <18 years—United States, March 1, 2020–June 28, 2021. *MMWR* 2022;71:59–65.
7. Hollander B. Let’s stop pretending about the COVID-19 vaccines. *Real Clear Science*. Available at: https://www.realclearscience.com/articles/2021/08/23/lets_stop_pretending_about_the_covid-19_vaccines_791050.html. Accessed January 11, 2022.
8. McNamara LA, Wiegand RE, Burke RM, et al. Estimating the early impact of the US COVID-19 vaccination programme on COVID-19 cases, emergency department visits, hospital admissions, and deaths among adults aged 65 years and older: an ecological analysis of national surveillance data. *Lancet* 2022;399:152–60.
9. Pantazatos SP, Seligmann, H. COVID vaccination and age-stratified all-cause mortality risk. doi:10.13140/RG.2.2.28257.43366
10. Ortiz JR, Neuzil KM. The value of vaccine programme impact monitoring during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Lancet* 2022;399:119–20.
11. Inventor of mRNA technology removed from Wikipedia after he warned against taking COVID jabs. *LifeSite*. Available at: <https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/inventor-of-mrna-technology-removed-from-wikipedia-after-he-warned-against-taking-covid-jabs>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
12. COVID-19: researcher blows the whistle on data integrity issues in Pfizer’s vaccine trial. *BMJ* 2021;375:n2635.
13. Associated Press. Fired Florida employee receives whistleblower status. Available at: <https://apnews.com/article/fl-state-wire-florida-coronavirus-pandemic-health-04d20114301ebcd1d7494a9a061eb3e7>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
14. Scheiber N, Rosenthal BM. Nurses and doctors speaking out on safety now risk their job. *New York Times*. Available at: <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/business/coronavirus-health-workers-speak-out.html>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
15. Higgins P. Brave whistleblowers are being punished for saving lives during a pandemic. *Freedom of the Press Foundation*. Available at: <https://www.freedom.press/news/brave-whistleblowers-saving-lives-coronavirus-covid-pandemic/>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
16. Fitzsimmons T. Top Tennessee health official says she was fired after efforts to get teens vaccinated. *NBC News*. Available at: <https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/top-tennessee-health-official-says-she-was-fired-after-efforts-n1273887>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
17. Schweller G. COVID whistleblower Dr. Rick Bright settles whistleblower complaint. *Whistleblower Network News*. Available at: <https://www.whistleblowersblog.org/government-whistleblowers/covid-whistleblower-dr-rick-bright-settles-whistleblower-complaint/>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
18. Wikipedia. Simone Gold. Available at: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Simone_Gold. Accessed January 15, 2022.
19. Canadian COVID Care Alliance. Independent, science-based evidence to empower Canadians. Available at: <https://www.canadiancovidcarealliance.org/>. Accessed January 12, 2022.
20. Front Line COVID-19 Critical Care Alliance. Prevention and treatment protocols for COVID-19. Available at: <https://covid19criticalcare.com/about/the-flccc-physicians/>. Accessed January 15, 2022.
21. Great Barrington Declaration. Available at: <https://gbdeclaration.org>. Accessed January 14, 2022.